The Town of Forestburgh Town Board held a special meeting on Thursday, April 9, 2015 in the town hall.

Supervisor Sipos called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

Roll Call: Present – William B. Sipos, Supervisor



       Katherine Barnhart, Councilwoman



       John W. Galligan, Councilman



       Susan Parks-Landis, Councilwoman



       Michael Creegan, Councilman


   Absent – None


Recording


Secretary – Joanne K. Nagoda, Town Clerk


Others


Present – John Wolham, NYS Office of Real Property Tax


    Kenneth C. Klein, Attorney for the Town



    Glen A. Plotsky, Attorney for the Town



    Dennis R. Ketcham, Assessor

Supervisor Sipos announced that before we begin this meeting, I would like to present to Hilda Lehr, a plaque for tonight is the eve of her appointment to the Zoning Board of Appeals forty years ago. He thanked Mrs. Lehr for her forty years of service to the Town of Forestburgh. 
Councilwoman Barnhart stated that the first company to be interviewed is not here – Mr. Maxwell of Maxwell Appraisals. Supervisor Sipos gave the floor to Mr. John Wolham. 
Mr. Wolham – I didn’t come with any presentation – I am really here to answer questions. However, generically, it looks and sounds like there are a lot of questions and concerns regarding a possible re-assessment. A re-assessment is about ensuring that everyone’s property is assessed as fair as it can be. It’ meant to show that everyone’s home is assessed at current market value. Let me give you an example:  Let’s say the town did a re-assessment for the 2017 tax year. I don’t know if they will or they won’t or if it will be for 2017. Value for all property would be assessed for July 1, 2016. The idea would be to establish assessments, presumably at 100% of the value, based upon what the properties are worth, based upon market value as of July 1, 2016 – there is only one other important date – March 1, 2017 which is taxable status day.  So if someone was building a new home, if it exists it will be on that tax roll. It is my understanding that the last time the town did a re-assessment was approximately 1976. So essentially, the assessments were set at that point and time and the assessors that have worked for the town since that time have really only had the ability to change the assessments on the basis of new construction or demolition. They didn’t have the availability to go in and individually adjust properties based on changes in market value. So what happens is the more time that goes by, between a re-assessment, and a re-assessment is really an analysis of all properties on the roll to bring them to the same valuation, the same level of assessment – the more time goes by, the more inequity or disparity in those values creeps in. Why? Because simply property values change at different rates and different points in time. The goal of a re-assessment is not to raise money, it is not to increase taxes, the town’s budget would stay the same – the only effect of a re-assessment to a towns budget would be the cost of doing the re-assessment itself. Municipalities do not re-assess to raise more money. That is a common misconception about re-assessment. The goal is to presumably achieve 100% valuation – I say presumably because it is the town board’s choice as to what level of assessment is used. Frankly, I can’t remember the last time a municipality choose to go with something other than 100%. Again, bring all of the values up current to 100% of value and that would ensure that everyone is paying their fair share, no more or no less.  I brought with me a list of properties that have been sold in a one year period – the towns level of assessment at that time was supposed to 8.83% - you can see from the column on the end that it goes from 3.09 to 38.09 there is a large variation in the assessments to what appears to be actual market value. This list represented arm’s length sales – presumably they were all fair indicators of fair market value. This is a general explanation of a re-assessment and what it’s supposed to do. 
Councilman Creegan asked Mr. Wolham if there was a time that the state contributed to the cost of this process. He replied yes and there still is a state aid program for doing re-assessments. Unfortunately it is not a compelling amount of money. If the Town of Forestburgh were to do a re-assessment, and we would accept the project, which is an assumption I would make, the town would be eligible for up to $5.00 a parcel in state aid based upon the year the project was implemented. There are existing elements to the state aid program for assessment; unfortunately what happened is this new program was enacted for 2010 which was around the state experienced problems with its finances. So since 2010, while the program remains on the books, and it calls for payments on “inter” years between appraisals the money for that has not been appropriated. If the town undertook the project, you would be eligible for up to $5.00 a parcel. It’s not a big amount of money. 
Supervisor Sipos stated we have between 1,690 – 1,700 parcels, so you are saying the state would kick in $8,500 to help us with this. Mr. Wolham replied that is correct. 

Councilman Creegan stated that it seems like there should be some grant or other funding available to the towns – there is nothing like that at all? Mr. Wolham replied that he is not aware of any funding available other than this “aid for cyclical assessment”. I don’t know if there are grant programs that the town could potentially apply, I have not heard of any. A few years ago when the encouragement of consolidation came about, there were certain grants available through the Department of State, but they were more geared towards potential consolidation, I can check but I am really not aware of anything. 
Councilwoman Barnhart – I left the room to go call the other applicant – did you go through the process of the re-valuation? Mr. Wolham replied the phases? No, I can.

In terms of what would physically happen during a re-assessment, first of all the town would need to have updated inventory. Hopefully I am not speaking out of turn but one of the things the board is considering is the hiring of a data collector, with whom the town’s assessor, Dennis Ketcham, has worked and has a great deal of confidence in, so potentially this could be done in-house. There is a cost associated with that, but if that data collection were to be done in-house, that is a necessary precursor to doing a re-assessment and it could save some money as opposed to having a vendor do it. Properties have to be visited, I know from prior discussions and appearances at the board, the board was not interested in having interior inspections of improved properties performed. So inspections would be done from the outside, noting what improvements there are, taking a measurement of the footprint of the house to make sure that the sketches and square footage of living area is correct. Once the inventory has been collected and it’s entered into the town’s software, there would be an analysis of sales. I did not go back and read the Request for Proposals before tonight’s meeting, but I know there was an area in there about the geographic location for sales for trying to determine market values for areas of the town. It’s probably fair to say that some sales that have taken place outside of the town may have to be considered.  There are a limited number of sales that occur in Forestburgh each year, although priority would be given to sales within the town. There would be an investigation and survey of properties that have been sold within a recent period of time, say the past few years, to provide the basis for doing a valuation. The valuation would presumably be done by a vendor, what’s done in a re-evaluation is known as a mass appraisal, there are certain analytic programs looking  into factors that contribute to property value among properties that have sold and that is applied back to properties that haven’t sold. There is also something known as an operative sales approach.  That is essentially looking at each property and saying from looking at the pool of available sales, what are the most comparable sales and how are adjustments made for differences in those properties to come up with an estimated value.  So the value of the properties that have sold are adjusted based on differences in inventory with an estimated value.  Then there is also typically, a cost estimate too.  What would it cost to re-build this structure along with the value of the land. Once that attempted valuation is done, there is what’s known as field review phase. Typically some with knowledge of values in the town reviews these work documents and says is this a reasonable estimate or are there influences that aren’t captured in the data. Let’s say – and I am making this up – let’s say there is a property that sits next to a sewer plant, and there is a smell issue, and for the sake of argument there was nothing in the data to reflect that – the appraiser would say “ I think that value is too high. We have to make an allowance for the fact that this property sits next to a sewer plant. There is a detrimental situation here.”  This is an exaggerated example, but that is the way it is reviewed.  Once preliminary values are established for all values in the town, there is a phase known as assessment disclosure. Naturally then everyone will want to know how the re-assessment will affect me and my taxes. Assessment disclosure is a process where  - let me use 2017 as an example – this may not happen in 2017 but it will make the example more real. If, hypothetically the town did this for 2017, probably sometime in January of 2017 there would be a process in which all of the existing assessments from the 2016 final tax roll would be gathered,  the town would certainly know what was paid by each property owner for the September 2016 school tax, and the January 2017 town, county tax. These are all known because those bills would have gone out. This process, essentially says “ok if the town were to raise the same amount of money, the same tax levy that was collected by the school in 2016 and the town in 2017 using the preliminary assessments to do that, here is how those tax levies would be distributed. There are two major products that come out of that, one would be an analysis to show how major property groups have changed relative to their contribution of tax dollars. The other item which is most important to you property owners, would be an individual notice that you would probably get sometime around the end of January, beginning of February, that would say “ok-here was your old assessment, here is what you paid for school and county taxes”, it is not a prediction of future taxes – if your new assessed value was in effect, along with everybody else’s – here is what your tax bill would have looked like. Once those notices go out, the revaluation enters a phase known as informal review . Obviously there is a lot to be considered by every property owner when a re-assessment is done, particularly when it hasn’t been done in about forty years, which appears to be the case in Forestburgh. You don’t have to wait for the formal grievance day to question your assessment. Prior to grievance day, there would be a series of informal review meetings.  Presumably they would be run by whatever vendor was selected by the town for doing the valuation work.  This is an opportunity for any property owner to come in, sit down and get a full explanation of how your new property valuation was established and it gives you an opportunity to say “you missed a mark here”. Chances are no one is going to say their property value is too low. But it gives you a chance to say here are factors you didn’t consider when you set this value. There is a discussion and the vendor or whoever is running this meeting will go back and reconsider what you have given, they may come out and take another look at the property, and the value may change as a result. Any changes that are done during this process, including new construction or demolition, there will be another notice that will be sent out to the property owners around the time of the filing of the tentative roll. Anyone who is still dissatisfied has the opportunity to file a grievance as you normally do, each and every year. The only other point I neglected to mention earlier, when I was talking about the data collection, once the data collection is done, sometimes while it’s in progress, considering the town has a limited number of improved properties, there is a mailing that goes out to property owners known as a data mailer. That is your first notice of the primary property characteristics that were collected in the process. When that goes out, everyone is encouraged to review it, if you think it’s inaccurate, there will be a number to call – either the town or the vendor who will be able to respond about the accuracy of the data. If you say you have 1,500 square feet and they say you have 2,000 square feet, someone will have to come back out and review it. There are many points throughout this where the property owners can check the work that is being done and respond to it. Any town that goes through a reassessment, all of you who are property owners are partners in the process.  You have an interest in the value and it being accurate. 
Supervisor Sipos asked Assessor Ketcham – you are currently updating the property records and information, correct? Assessor Ketcham replied that we are currently updating them for this roll that I am approaching, the tentative roll of May 1st. We are collecting the building permits from last year and the beginning of this year.  Supervisor Sipos asked how long would it take you to collect the data, if we did the data collection in-house?  Assessor Ketcham replied that the estimates that we worked out, using the International Assessors Association standards, we figured that we could collect between five and ten vacant parcels in a day. If you get into a very homogenous development, like the new Lost Lake Development, those 400 parcels can probably be done in a day. If you get out into some of the more complicated forest lands, which are inaccessible, those will take a little bit longer. We can do between five and ten vacant parcels a day, the town has approximately 1,100 vacant parcels – that is between 112 days and 224 hours. We have approximately 726 improved parcels, again it is going to vary between 2 to 5 parcels per day, it depends on the house. Standard ranches and bi-levels go a lot quicker than your turn of the century Victorian style home or your more contemporary multiple roofline homes. Your improved parcels it would be approximately 146 to 363 hours. On the low end we are looking at 250 hours, on the high end 580 hours. The real number lies somewhere between them. These estimates are going to be influenced by weather, the seasons, we are experiencing difficulties with snow and then mud.  Councilman Galligan asked if he would be going into the homes.  Assessor Ketcham stated that he does not recommend an interior inspection of the house, I told you that when you brought me on board. It is not common in today’s assessment practices. If you wanted an interior inspection it would double the numbers I just gave you. 
Councilwoman Barnhart announced that our first presenter is here – Deborah Whitten & Gene DeMarco of Equitable Assessments. 

Mr. DeMarco introduced himself and Ms. Whitten and gave their credentials. Ms. Whitten explained the steps taken by them after they receive the data, assuming that our data collection is done in-house.  They place the information into their system and collect sales from various towns due to the limited sales in Forestburgh itself, we allow for adjustments if we have to use prior year’s sales, we analyze the market, and did it go up or down, was it level – then you will receive a print out showing your home and what it was compared to and how we adjusted it to establish your property value. Once you receive your data mailer, we want your participation – no, I don’t have a full basement, my house is on a slab, or I don’t have three bathrooms, I have two. The more information we have, it will give us a better product.  We visit the sale properties to make sure they are comparable or are there conditions we weren’t aware of. Both of being former assessors, we have gone through many revaluations in different municipalities, we have seen the good ones and the bad ones.  When we started this business we wanted the assessors and the municipalities to have a good experience.  We strive for quality in and quality out.  We do lots of public meetings, if the seniors club wanted us to come and speak to them, we will do it.
Ivanka Olesnycky – What towns will be used for the comps? Councilwoman Barnhart replied Tusten, Lumberland and I don’t remember the other ones. Ms. Whitten stated that they work with the assessor. Mrs. Olesnycky continues Do you take into consideration the amount of time that a sale has been on the market? Ms. Whitten responded that we analyze the market to include sales, listings, pendings, withdrawals,  - we don’t want to come up with a wrong number. Mrs. Olesnycky stated she was glad to hear that, in her neighborhood the amount of for sale signs is remarkable.  Mr. DeMarco added that of course that impacts your value; there is no doubt about that. Quantifying how much it impacts your value is another story. Sales that have occurred will probably reflect a decrease in values due to the many houses for sale. For example, the City of Poughkeepsie went through  a period a couple of years ago that had so many foreclosures of multi-family houses, houses that were valued at $180,000 - $190,000 went down to $110,000 – frankly I got a bit of grief by doing that, but that is what the value was, that is what the market had told us. Those houses that were on the market and couldn’t sell and were foreclosures impacted that value.  In appraising there is a concept of substitution, why would I buy that house over there for $200,000 when I can buy this house that is basically the same house for $150,000. That speaks to if you have all of these foreclosures on the market, you are driving the price down. I had many battles with ORPS that we had this many foreclosures because remember the foreclosures don’t play a role in the sales file, because they haven’t sold. If you are just looking at the sales file, you are not looking at the entire picture. You have to look at the houses that are on the market, that are in foreclosure that are driving the prices down. It is not to our benefit to come up with a wrong number.
Councilwoman Barnhart announced that she had found the towns that were listed in the RFP, they are Highland, Lumberland and Tusten in addition to Forestburgh. 

Ms. Whitten asked the board if they wanted her to do a project timeline. It looks like the first possible year this could be done is the for 2017 tax roll. We would spend 2015 into 2016 doing data collection, gathering the sales – that would get us to mid March of 2016. We would then be putting our model into the computer and working with the assessor to work on the characteristics of the house that he feels are the most important to adjust, the age, the style, how many bedrooms, bathrooms, fireplaces – he would tell us what to put in our model. Then we take what our computer has given us and go in and make the adjustments for any improvement not in our model, detached garages, swimming pools, and make the adjustments accordingly. If the computer gives us a cop that we don’t feel is suitable, we can substitute another better one.
Lonnie Schlein – Am I mistaken, or did you say you take into consideration houses that have not sold. Ms. Whitten replied no, it is knowledge of the market. If we come up with a value and we see ten houses listed that are significantly lower, in the review process we would certainly wonder if we have to look at the model and make adjustments. Mr. Schlein continued what if someone lists their home for an amount that you know will never sell. Ms. Whitten replied that she is a licensed real estate broker,  we review everything in the area that might influence the market. We assimilate ourselves into the town so that we can get a feel for it – we don’t just show up a week before and try to come up with a value. 

Mr. DeMarco stated that he wants to make this more understandable for the common homeowner. When you got your tax bill last year and you see your house is assessed at 18,500 – well, you know that isn’t right – that is where the equalization rate comes into play. That makes it hard to understand those numbers. One of the purposes of this is to make sure you understand if your house is worth $125,000 that is the market value. That is what you could put it on the market for right now. That is much more understandable than doing the math with an equalization rate.

Councilwoman Barnhart asked Ms. Whitten to explain the cost of the project and how it would be spread out over the project.  Ms. Whitten explained that generally there would be an initial start up payment of 20% when we sign the contract and receive the go to start the project. If the town is doing the data collection, our fee would be $150,000 from the completion of data collection to disclosure. Mr. DeMarco added if we do the data collection, it would be another $50,000. Ms. Whitten continued that we work with municipalities, we are well aware of budgets – we haven’t really come up with that schedule yet.  We could do it on a monthly invoice or lump sum or quarterly – we will work with you. We can be as flexible as you need us to be. Our final payment is due on July 1st – upon the filing of the final assessment roll when state gives you the 100% valuation. Councilwoman Barnhart asked if they would be with us through the formal review. Ms. Whitten stated that they would be with us through the formal review; they would train the Board of Assessment Review (BAR). That is only if you are not satisfied – we do a three week informal review where we try to accommodate every taxpayer that has questions. Mr. DeMarco stated they would not be involved with the grievance process other than training the Board of Assessment Review. We will take a phone call or two or e can be hired per diem. 
Jim Steinberg asked if you were hired, who would be the data collector?  You said if we do the data collection the price is $150,000 if you do it, it will be another $50,000 for a total of $200,000. Ms. Whitten replied that your assessor has a proposed team or someone to do an in-house data collection. Mr. Steinberg asked why do we need you if we are doing our own work? Ms. Whitten replied you need us to do the valuations. They may do the data collection in house – which is measuring the homes and gathering the information about each parcel – we do the valuation of the parcel. Mr. Steinberg asked if I built a new house in Forestburgh – 28 x 28, two story –who sets its value. The town doesn’t hire an outside appraiser, the assessor does. Ms. Whitten responded that when you are doing a mass appraisal, it’s generally done by an outside vendor. Mr. Steinberg disagreed – we have a certified assessor and a data collector – I don’t understand why we have to hire an outside firm to come in and do his work. Ms. Whitten responded that he does do the work – but a revaluation is every property in a given time period and it’s too much for one person to do. 

Ms. Whitten and Mr. DeMarco thanked everyone. 

Councilwoman Barnhart introduced the next vendor: Cindy Baire of GAR Associates. 

Ms. Baire introduced herself and gave a brief history of GAR Associates. She stated that GAR takes a very active approach with the community; we host workshops that will actually teach you about reassessment. When your assessment goes up it doesn’t necessarily mean your taxes are going to go up. The reason why reassessments are done is to create an equitable base for everybody, so that nobody is paying more or less than they should. Some properties appreciate faster than others and some depreciate. To make sure that everyone is paying their fair share, everyone has to be at the same level. She outlines a timeline to complete the project understanding that the town will be doing the data collection in house to save money. Data collection is very expensive. WE do very in depth community relations – we want the community involved, we want you to be a part of this. We want you to ask questions, to address us, ask questions, we will walk you all the way through the reassessment.  We really hear from people after we mail out their new assessments – people want to know what their new assessment means, what the tax implications are. Valuation – we do look at sales, we look at closed sales, we look at listings, just to see what the market is doing. We create a database and we do run it thought the computer, but the computer can’t see. This is where our certified appraisers come in. They will go and do a site visit and see if the property matches the appraisal – if not, they have to do some homework. Your assessor will work closely with us – this will be the town’s value and your assessor must maintain them. We work very closely with him and it is a critical part of the process. WE will have regular meetings with the state office of real property tax – we want them on board and happy with what we are doing. We don’t want any surprises at the end. You are paying for this project with your tax dollars and we want to make sure at the end it accomplished what you had set out to do. In the 27 years that I am with the company, every one of our reassessments has been certified by the state. 
Once you get your new assessment, you can come in and talk with one of our people – maybe there is information we need to reconsider. We will go and do some research on it, if we change it, you will get a new notice. Then the roll will become tentative and if you still aren’t happy, you can still go to grievance. The roll will be final in July. We do assist with board of assessment review – usually we do a training session – we tell them how the informal sessions went and what some of the complaints we heard were. We also offer a maintenance program, you have a part time assessor, and he has a lot of other work to do. We are here as consultants also. We do offer financing plans. Our standard plan is paid over three years.  We do payments plans and we have a modified plan where you can go a fourth year, we work with municipal boards to get these projects done.

Councilwoman Barnhart asked that when you gave us the schedule of fees, you said without data collections it would be $118,000 and that the first year would be $10,000, $80,000 for the second year and $28,000 due the third year. Does that still apply? Ms. Baire replied yes, our first year our activity would be very limited, because you are doing your own data collection. 

Lonnie Schlein and Jim Steinberg asked what their cost would be if they did the data collection. Ms. Baire replied their cost would be $225,000.00.

Richard Robbins – The maintenance program that you spoke of, is that included? Ms. Baire replied no, it is an option, if you don’t use it, you don’t pay it.
Richard Heydenberg – Do you find in house data collection comparable to your data collection? Ms. Baire replied that it depends – it depends on the data collector, the amount of faith the assessor has in the data collector, we’ve done it both ways. We have come in mid-stream and picked it up if it wasn’t going well. It can go either way.
Tom Gravina – With your experience of doing this over the years, can you speak of the time period and how long it will take to do the valuations. Ms. Baire replied that more and more they have seen more municipalities do it and maintain it. Number one, because of the cost, it is an investment.  It used to be you do it once and you never want to do it again, more and more we are seeing it being kept up to date because they don’t want to lose it. There are also tools in the RPS system that can help you maintain it, a lot easier than it was years ago. More and more we are seeing the taxpayers want it – they are saying do it, do it right and keep it up. ORPS has put it in that they want the data reviewed every six years – which is a good practice, not to collect the data and never look at it again. We try to get the municipality into a cycle where you do a few hundred or a thousand a year, depending upon the size of the municipality. 

Richard Robbins – You mentioned that you have an informal review process – how is that done? By phone, or here at the town hall or here or Buffalo or Albany. Ms. Baire replied that we have trained phone staff that actually take the phone call and they will answer any question that the taxpayer may have.  We like to do face to face meetings; we would probably do them here to make it convenient for everybody. We are doing a little bit more online, some seasonal or weekend residents can’t make it. They submit their application online and it’s been going well. It’s about a ten minute appointment, because you are asking us to go back and do some homework, gather more data, maybe I need an interior inspection – so we will do our homework and maybe change our decision.
Richard Parlow – After you are done with your data collection and all of this is finished, how much work is it for our assessor to keep this at 100% over ten years? Otherwise you will back in the same hole in five years that you are in now. So how much is involved for our assessor to keep this at 100%? Ms. Baire replied that it varies. I do know that my clients, even with part time assessors, once you get it up to 100%, they may need us a little bit each year, just maybe for analysis. I really can’t answer that because I don’t know his capacity here in the town. 
Ivanka Olesnycky – I asked the same question of the previous presenters, I didn’t really understand what you said about what you take into consideration when you look at comps. Is it only sold properties? Is that the only thing you look at, or do you look at all of the properties in that neighborhood that were on the market for a year and never sold and maybe were taken off of the market because the people just gave up. Ms. Baire replied that is a good question, I think I eluded a little earlier that we are bound by appraisal practices to use closed value sales. Sales that are not between related buyers, it has to be on the open market and a reasonable market time, we can’t use foreclosures. However, as real estate appraisers, we have to look at the market, so let’s say we are in a neighborhood where five out of ten houses have been foreclosed, we can’t ignore that. We have to say what’s going on here – is it just a function of 2008 or are they listings that just didn’t sell. Maybe they were listed too high or maybe there is a problem with that house. We will look at the listings; we will talk to the local real estate professionals and ask what’s going on, we have to do our homework. We can’t just say sales and that’s it. According to ORPS, this is what we have to use, however when we look at the market there are a lot of things we will have to consider. This is why our appraisers will go out again and look at the properties because it might be a great house, just not on a great street or it has some properties around it that aren’t so great.  Maybe if that house was moved into another neighborhood it would sell for “X” but it’s sitting here. That is where these licensed appraisers come in, that is what they understand.  That is why we use licensed appraisers, they understand the market. Mrs. Olesnycky asked if there are very few sales and you are using a town that is one or two towns away for comps that could be a stretch. Ms. Baire replied it is a stretch because there are different services in each town, there are different school districts in each town, there are different factors – it’s delicate. You start with a base, maybe county wide sales, but then you have to narrow it down to those based in this community and then you have to make adjustments because every community is not the same. Commercially, we look county wide and regionally. They don’t transfer the way that residential properties do. There are so many factors – I always get asked “how much for a garage, how much for a deck” it is not an exact science. It depends on the construction, the road you live on, there are so many factors. You can’t just rely on the computer. Councilwoman Barnhart asked to clarify if GAR goes out and visits every property, once the data collection is done, does GAR go to every property? We try to see every property, if it’s a private road or we can’t get down the driveway, we have great technology and we can use that. Most folks are very good about letting us access the property, but we are very cautious. If there is a sign that is posted that says “No Trespassing” we are not going up that road. We will not invade privacy, but we have ways of finding out – aerial imagery today is phenomenal. I know there is a lot of vacant land and houses with a lot of property here, land is challenging. Don’t discount data collection on the land, it is very important. 

Erin Morse – If you did the data collection you would see every house, but if you don’t do the data collection do you still do second visits? Ms. Baire replied yes, we do perform second visits, the data collectors are there for information, and they are not looking for value.  Our appraisers go back, and we are required by ORPS as well, for the data collection there will be an actual walk around, our folks will be in the driveway or on the road, we don’t need to get out because the data has already been collected. Our appraisers are looking for influences that will affect the value. 
Supervisor Sipos asked if we have to go to small claims court, do you go there too? Ms. Baire replied yes, we do. Supervisor Sipos asked if it was included in this price. Ms. Baire replied no. Only because we don’t know how many there may be, so why pay for something that you may not need. 

Councilman Creegan asked if they would supply us with a cost list for any additional court time/proceedings. Ms. Baire responded that those figures are in the original RFP as we are required to furnish that information. 
David Turick – I am curious, how many years back are you basing sales? Starting from when? Ms. Baire stated that the more recent the better, we don’t like to go back more than five years and you have to try to trend those sales. Two to three years is the norm. 

The board thanked Ms. Baire for her time. 

James Harrison – Is there a state mandate for the re-evaluation? Or county? Is there any mandate with regard to this? The board replied no. 

Jim Steinberg – After hearing these proposals, there are a lot of hidden costs that were not expressed during the meeting. There was $50,000 for one and almost a hundred thousand dollars for another, I have been coming to these meetings since this was proposed and originally we weren’t going to do anything, these companies were going to do A to Z. Now, we find out this is going to cost us more money in the long run, if we hire company A or company B, they don’t do the data collection, the town has to hire the data collectors, it was my understanding that they would come in and do everything and I think the board needs to reconsider what they are doing with this reval and where the money is coming from. Two meetings ago you made a motion to bond $120,000, that isn’t going to be enough. 

Councilwoman Barnhart introduced the last vendor, Mike Maxwell of Maxwell Appraisals.  Mr. Maxwell gave a brief introduction to his company. Unlike the companies he has heard, he is a one to three man show.  I have a girl who answers the phone and I have two brothers who are part time assessors, when I need help, they come in and help me out. Right now I am over in Ulster County finishing up the Town of Wawarsing. Their equalization rate was 1.76, so you can imagine there have been some major changes there. Out of 6,300 parcels we have only had about 400 come in and complain. We anticipated 20% of complaints on the informals and we are only at 6%.  I can tell you that I don’t agree with separate data collection. If I am putting a number on that house, I want to walk around it. If I come in to do this, I will walk around 90-95% of the houses.  I am going to do 100% of the valuations and 100% of the informals. You don’t have a homogeneous town; you have a very unique town. Each property is different. If somebody else does the data collection and I go back and the gate is up – I don’t like putting a number on something that I can’t see. Also, I don’t know who is doing the data collection and if they have my experience. If they were doing data collection where I live, outside of Syracuse, there are two story colonials all over, all are 2,000 square feet, four bedrooms, two and half baths – you can collect them all day long. Here you have everything, stick built, modular’s, double wide mobile homes, homes that were built at the turn of the century, single wide mobile homes with large additions – everyone of those houses have to be graded. It’s the same thing with the land. If you have property  that sits right on the water, that’s one thing, but if you have to walk across the street to get to the water, that is another. Your value is not the same as the other guys. There will be big differences in those kinds of properties and hopefully the sales will give me that kind of information.  Like everybody else, if we are hired we right away send a letter explaining that we are doing the data collection and revaluation, we will ask for interior information about your house, we ask if you want us on the property, we have a website that you can get on and fill out information about your house. The biggest thing is if you want us on your property, if you refuse, that is your decision. But when you come in during March and complain about your assessment, well then information was gathered by public knowledge, taken from the right of way along the road and whatever other information I could find. If you want it changed, then let me go visit it or let the assessor go visit it or have a $400.00 appraisal done. The data collection is more important than the valuation. If you don’t collect it correctly, there is no way I can put a number on it. After seeing the other results, I guess I should call myself “Cheapo-Max” – my bid for doing everything was $95,000. I don’t know when you wanted this done, but if we start now, we should be done by June or July of next year. I know everyone is concerned with sales that will be used for comps, but going through the inventory, there are only five or six hundred homes, if you have ten or fifteen percent that sold over the past four of five years, you have a base to work with. I think you will have more trouble here with vacant land. Where there are large parcels of vacant/wooded land, we will have a meeting and bring in a forester to explain what programs are out there to help the property owners, if it’s the 480A forestry program, if it’s leasing the land to hunters, if these people are going to keep this property, they have to know what exemptions may be available to them. 

Councilman Galligan stated that everyone in Forestburgh knows about the forestry exemption, the 480A and we have more than probably any town in New York State, but that doesn’t affect the valuation at all does it?  Mr. Maxwell replied it alleviates the property tax. The 480A is usually 80% of the value of the property. Councilman Galligan stated, they know it, trust me, they know it in Forestburgh. 
Mr. Maxwell continued that the difference from everything else you heard tonight is that there won’t be five, six or eight people working on this, the less people involved the better off you are, because  when you come in to see me about your assessment, I will say, “ok, I walked around your house and this may have been wrong or that may have been wrong, or there is a nice lake there or a pond there” all of this information is important to come up with this valuation. And what I do with the informals that nobody else does is that I have a print out of who is coming in and I go back and when they come in I will have a list of questions to ask them.
Councilwoman Barnhart asked if Mr. Maxwell is still interested in doing the project even if we do the data collection. He replied that he is, but whoever is doing the data collection is going to be heavily scrutinized by me and for the little bit I am charging you to do the data collection, I’m not sure if you can hire someone that cheap. Councilwoman Barnhart stated that he went from $95,000 down to $75,000 and if you don’t do the data collection, will you still go to every property? Mr. Maxwell stated you would have to, especially the ones that we are using as a sale. Those properties will be what sets the tone for the values. Councilwoman Barnhart asked if he could start this year and get it on the tax rolls next year? He replied that he could have it done by May 1, 2016. The amount of improved parcels is not that fantastic.

Councilman Creegan asked how Mr. Maxwell handles any small claims court actions. Mr. Maxwell replied that he quoted either $500 or $600 per day – normally if the assessor calls and says he’s going to small claims, I would tell him which sales are the best to use for his defense and the assessor would handle it. It’s to the town’s advantage to have the assessor represent at that point. I have probably four or five certiorari’s in the last couple of years. I have a very good success rate with them. Councilwoman Barnhart asked about the informal reviews. He said that he handles those himself. The $95,000 is him doing the data collection, data entry, mailings, informal reviews, second mailings, I handle everything right straight through. 
The board thanked Mr. Maxwell for his attendance. 

Mary Ann Toomey – Could you please give us the prices from all of the bidders.  Supervisor Sipos stated that the State of New York would give us, based upon 1,697 parcels, approximately $8,500. Equitable Appraisals quoted us $200,000 including data collection or $150,000 without data collection. GAR was originally $225,000 they came down to $118,000 without the data collection. Small claims again are extra dollars. Maxwell is $95,000 for everything or $75,000 with us doing the data collection. Small claims are five or six hundred dollars per day. 

Jim Steinberg – There are a lot of hidden costs from what I see. You need to do your homework. You voted to bond $120,000 and that won’t be enough, you will have attorney fees and all kinds of other costs. 

Olga Parlow – I am against the revaluation, it sounds good but it isn’t. When Charlie Cook was Senator, he told me and many other people to stay away from revaluation, it’s expensive and usually done by an outfit from out of the area. When they did the 9-1-1 numbering it was done by a firm from Vermont and we had many problems with that. Some of us had our address changed five times in five years from that. Wawarsing just did a reval and there was a picture in the paper of all kinds of people fighting their assessment.  I had a lake on my property, it washed out in the flood of April 2005, DEC won’t talk to you only the engineers and they are $20,000. I did have engineers come, actually I had five of them, some of them won’t even deal with the DEC. One engineer wanted $20,000 for his fee and told me it would be $50,000 to fix the lake and if I wanted the spillway changed, I couldn’t afford it. The lake has never been taken off of my assessment, I had a barn collapse, that has never been taken off of my assessment.
Mary Ann Toomey – I am against the reval, it’s too far out of our budget at this time and there are too many hidden costs that have not been explained or exposed. 

Tom Gravina – I want to thank the board for organizing this presentation. I think the big question ahead is should we or shouldn’t we. I would like to go back to Councilman Galligan’s opening remarks that the longer we let this go, the bigger the inequities will become. I think the tone of the meeting has been that everybody up in a revaluation, and correct me if I am wrong, but when you do revaluations , a third go up, a third go down and a third stay the same on average. John Wolham agreed that is the standard, it will vary from project to project. Mr. Gravina continued that the point to his question is that the town can get it right so that it is fair to all of the residents and I wanted to ask how long it’s been since Forestburgh has done one, can you (directed to Mr. Wolham) tell us have you ever seen a town like Forestburgh that hasn’t done one in forty years, how did it work out. Mr. Wolham replied yes, frankly the joke I always use is that there is a city in Westchester County that had not been re-assessed since prior to the Civil War. The reality is unfortunately, in New York State does not have a strong structure that says reassessment must occur periodically. So there are places that do it regularly, there are places that do it annually, and there are some places that don’t do it at all. 
Richard Robbins - I have spoken on this issue before, and I feel that it is really important, in this town and this country that we operate fairly. We all have taxes and we fear having greater taxes, we all would love to have lower taxes. The fact is, they should be fair and right now we are not fair. People are being over taxed, people are being under taxed. I think as a government, we have an obligation to do everything we can do to be fair. It’s going to cost us money in the short run, and I don’t know if it will actually cost us money, because we keep getting exposed to paying judgments, and re-assessing when we are being force to pay lawyers and litigation when there are challenges made by aggrieved taxpayers. I am not sure, if at the end of the day, it will cost us money to do the revaluation.  It will save us money in the long run because we will no longer have to fight those fights. Irrespective of the cost, it is an issue of fairness. I don’t think its right to oppose achieving fairness because some will have to pay more and others not. 
Lonnie Schlein – I hear everyone talking about fairness. I am opposed to this and I come here with very a limited knowledge of the entire process. I see things in a different light and let me tell you what I see as facts. Number one, we all know from reading the news that the entire population of Sullivan County, as a whole, has gone down. I see re-assessment/re-evaluation as the end result is not fairness. The end result is the town paying money for reasons that I still don’t get. It’s going to drive people out. The population of Forestburgh will diminish even more than it is now. We see it all over the place in the “for sale” signs and houses that have been there for a year or two, nothing is selling. I have heard many times tonight that the town budget won’t change, it will just be fair to everyone, why take on a reassessment when it’s going to cost the town so much money? Apparently you aren’t going to get any more money. I have never heard anybody say that they are paying way more taxes than they should. Yes, people complain about the taxes they are paying, but I bet, despite what I heard about the thirty percent and thirty, thirty, thirty, I quite frankly don’t believe that. The vast majority of the town will get increases, there are a few who will get decreases. This is my belief from what I just heard. Why should we pay more when the services that we get from the town are extremely limited. All I know is that the snow is plowed on Griffin Road faster and better than Times Square, and I am serious about that, they do a great job. What else is done for us as residents of Forestburgh? Not a thing. For years we have been trying to get the Highway Superintendent to do things that must be done and make repairs to Griffin Road and the answer is always absolutely not, we are not touching Griffin Road. We get nothing for our money. New York State is the pits. There are so many towns that are falling apart because there is no population and great homes have no value whatsoever. That is what’s going to happen here. Taxes will increase across the board, we aren’t going to be able to afford it and you will lose more and more people. And the town will have spent this incredible amount of money for what? 
Jim Steinberg – The only one I see benefitting from this is the school district and the state. The town raises our taxes every year. You need more money, you raise the taxes. You do a revaluation and the school taxes are going to go up –do you think your school taxes are going to go down? Two years ago our school taxes went up 13%. Port Jervis was even higher. Some of us don’t have double exemptions and STAR programs.
Nestor Olesnycky – My question is that a revaluation is not a statutory requirement in New York State? Many replied no. He continued that we have heard tonight the argument of fairness, so we are going to move things around and then other people will complain that it is unfair to them. So, what has led, other than numerous complaints to this board what has led to even considering this at this time? Clerk Nagoda replied three years ago when the school taxes went through the roof – that is what started this whole thing. Mr. Olesnycky asked if the school taxes went through the roof what is the nexus between one and the other? Clerk Nagoda replied that because we are not 100% valuation and the drop in our equalization rate caused the school taxes to skyrocket. John Wolham added that essentially your question is about school apportionments. It sounds like three years ago, for whatever reason, Forestburgh had an increase above those relative to others in the school district. As far as a reassessment goes, it is a municipality taking local control over the equalization rate. Should the town decide to do this and I think the town would look to reach for a valuation of 100%, and I am going on the assumption that we would accept the project, because we would work the assessor and whatever vendor is chosen to monitor it. Whatever is  on the roll would be assessed at 100% and you would get an aggregate of 100% for an equalization rate. The town would be establishing a value by visiting each property and establishing a value and that develops the aggregate value of the town in each of the two school districts – Port Jervis and Monticello. Most folks feel that when you do a revaluation, you are getting a more accurate picture of what the value of the town is in each segment. The equalization process is limited, it is done through statistical processes and limited real estate sales. The process will look at every property in the town, so the aggregate value of the town is to be more precise, and additionally, as a few of the speakers have noted, the amount to each individual apportionment, the value of how much each of you pay for town, county and school, is going to be more accurate because of the base values are current and they are all established at the same point in time. 
Lonnie Schlein – Are you saying the school taxes in Port Jervis are going to go down? Mr. Wolham replied I don’t know – I am not here to predict what is going to happen with the taxes, it’s not knowing what will happen to the values in the reassessment. It is a very valid question and if I were to give you a valid answer, it wouldn’t be difficult to do reassessments. Ultimately the only way someone is going to know that is if the town goes through the process of establishing new preliminary values for the property. 
Nestor Olesnycky – Just one more question – so if the value on my property goes down on a 100% assessment, am I to assume that the Port Jervis School District will take my taxes and reduce them as well?  Mr. Wolham replied that this is a very valid question, but here is what happens: It’s complicated, but it’s not just what happens to your property, it’s also what happens to the other properties in the town. When you are talking about aggregate values that is bound to change as a result of the reassessment. When talking about taxes, depending upon how much money the school district or any other taxing jurisdiction is looking to raise, well right now we are all experiencing that 2% tax cap, so long as the taxing jurisdiction says “yes, we are going to keep to that” chances are the amount of taxes to be raised may not change. What could potentially change, and I think this is what the town experienced three years ago, if the municipal value of one town changes very differently from another, that can influence how much tax that piece is responsible for. Evidently what happened about three years ago is that Forestburgh’s value went up in comparison to the values in the other towns in the school district. That caused the Forestburgh segment to be responsible for more school tax. 
Councilwoman Barnhart asked if that was because of the state’s equalization rate? Mr. Wolham replied it could be and Clerk Nagoda added yes, because our equalization rate fell. Councilwoman Barnhart asked that if we get it up to 100% then there is no chance of that happening due to the states equalization value.

Supervisor Sipos as Mr. Wolham, in an attempt to clarify things stated that if we do a revaluation this year, next year property values in the surrounding towns around us change, it is still possible for school taxes to increase, yes or no? He replied that it is always possible. Ultimately school apportionment is always – well if you have a school district that has pieces of five towns in it, it is always going to depend upon how the value of each towns move, relative to one another. 

Mary Ann Toomey – A little off the beaten path, I have been told and I don’t know if it’s true, some counties are collecting and keeping a portion of the sales tax instead of it all going to Albany – is this true? No one knew anything of this. 
Dick Heydenberg – I can’t imagine why anybody, if my taxes go up based upon the value of my house, I am going to scream and holler. If everybody is paying the same for the same piece of property, I can’t complain. I may not like it, I may have to move and I know people who have done that. Fair is fair if everybody is paying their fair share. 

Marvin Rappaport – I am trying to think of the impact. If you move into a house, you know what your expenses are and that your taxes may go up modestly. It sounds like the end result of a revaluation is that one third, approximately, are going to find an unexpected jump in their taxes that they may not have budgeted for. The other two thirds are either going to have no change or may actually get some benefit. It is a major shock to the system if you do this. It might be fair, but one third of the town is going to be very unhappy. It seems to me it’s pretty shocking to the populous. It won’t make one dollars difference in the revenue to the town, I am just asking is it worth that price to upset one third of our community, who may not have budgeted for it or expect it. I haven’t heard any numbers that your taxes may go up or down. Does it go up 2%, or five or ten or twenty? I don’t know, I am asking. John Wolham replied that there are few questions to what you said. Relative to what potentially taxes could go up or down, potentially yes, they could go up or down. I am not being evasive, the reason I can’t give you an exact percentage or even frame that, the only way you can get to a ballpark number, is again, that disclosure that we talked about earlier. When all of the preliminary assessments are developed, then you can take known quantities, the school tax levy that was actually collected, the town and county tax levy, you know the existing assessments that were used to collect that, then you say if the new preliminary assessments were used to collect the same amount of money, here is how it would be distributed.  Mr. Rappaport asked if Wawarsing has done a reval, we could get a number from them, we could learn how much the “third” would be. Mr. Wolham replied yes, I have seen those numbers but don’t remember what the amount was. It rarely works out to be a third, a third and a third. Mr. Wolham continued let’s say that the town hasn’t had a reval since 1976, where you have properties that do go up due to the reassessment, and we are not talking properties with new construction, we are talking about properties that when the reval is done, appear to have been undervalued. The key thing here is that those properties have been enjoying a tax subsidy all these years that have been paid by everyone else. This is why I would agree with the speakers in the audience who spoke first and foremost of fairness. That is ultimately what reassessment is all about. 
Ivanka Olesnycky – If all of the houses are judged on the same standard and that is all well and good, let’s go back to the concept of comparable sales. If I have an asset, and I can’t sell it, I can only sell it for a fraction of what it may be worth, and if houses are selling at a lower value, then shouldn’t our property taxes go down? Assessor Ketcham replied no, because the demand of the taxes is still going to be the same.  If the town has a $100,000 budget this year, it will still be the same the rate will stay the same to match. Attorney Plotsky stated that the assessed values may go down, but the tax across the board won’t change.  John Wolham added that the town’s budget isn’t going to change.  So the town will still need to raise the same amount of money that it did. If, hypothetically, and I am not suggesting that this will happen, let’s say that the town’s overall assessment actually went down, to its full volume as suggested by the equalization rate for this year, in that case, it’s possible, probable ever, that the amount of school tax might be less. It might also be true that the county tax goes down because the town’s share of the apportionment might go down.  But I have no idea if that might be a result of the reassessment. 

Tom Gravina – It is ultimately you, all of you as the town board who makes the decision whether or not to have a revaluation. Has there ever been a case where it was put out to the voters? Attorney Klein replied that it is not a matter that is subject to referendum. Mr. Gravina asked when the board might make its decision. Supervisor Sipos replied that he feels that the board has a lot to discuss. I think we have to re-evaluate the information that was brought to our attention tonight, I do know that this town is growing and that we did receive a considerable amount of money, prior to county charge backs last year, an additional $150,000 that was added to our budget. In order to sustain it, to make us whole, after the county charge backs it was approximately $128,000, we are growing. There are not many towns in this county that are growing. I have been at the county and finding out who, what, where when and how, who is in the installment plan, who is in foreclosure, and who hasn’t paid 2015. I am quite apprised of it and I have the documentation to support it. However, according to the conversation I had with Nancy Buck, County Treasurer, three years ago the county wanted to do a county wide reval for 3.3 million dollars. After doing their homework, they felt would be to no avail. So if that is the county’s take, what should our take be? What we have been doing is gathering all of the information and we will make a sound decision based upon that information. That is what we were elected to do by all of you. I take this very seriously and I am not one to move forward and say yes, we need to bond this out of haste. Yes, there are improprieties; there are improprieties in each and every one of our lives. We need to make a sound choice. 
Councilman Galligan asked Mr. Wolham if it was unheard of for a county to do a reval. Mr. Wolham responded that it is not unheard of and I had not heard that the county was considering doing that. The county is not an assessing unit, so I don’t know if the county was considering funding a reassessment on a county wide basis. There are only two counties in New York State that assess at the county level, one is Tompkins County and the other is Nassau. Attorney Plotsky asked if Nassau just finished a reassessment. Mr. Wolham replied that Nassau just finished in 2003 and they do an annual reassessment.

David Turick – I was just wondering, on average, how many people file a grievance on their taxes. Supervisor Sipos stated that he didn’t know. Assessor Ketcham stated that last year he had eleven people that went to Supreme Court. Ron Geysen, a member of the Board of Assessment Review, stated that he thought there were 26 last year. Attorney Plotsky stated that 26 went to the BAR and 11 moved forward with a court proceeding and one commercial tax certiorari. Councilman Creegan asked Mr. Geysen if that was the busiest he’s ever been on the Board of Assessment Review. He replied yes, we have never been that busy in the four years I am on the board. 

Supervisor Sipos reiterated what Danielle Mack had told him, that updating our records, it is critical to get the information from the building department to the assessor’s office so any improvements can be recorded and assessed. 
Supervisor Sipos asked if there were any further questions, and he stated that the board has one more matter to discuss and will need an executive session.

MOTION by Councilwoman Barnhart, seconded by Councilman Creegan to enter into executive session to discuss pending litigation and invite Attorney’s Klein and Plotsky into said session. Vote: 5 yes – 0 nays. Motion carried.

MOTION by Councilwoman Landis, seconded by Councilman Galligan to reconvene into regular session. Vote: 5 ayes – 0 nays. Motion carried.

ADJOURNMENT – MOTION by Councilman Galligan to adjourn at 10:05 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joanne K. Nagoda,

Town Clerk
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